NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN STEERING GROUP
MINUTES of meeting held on Tuesday October 10, 2017 at the Youth Centre

Present :      Sue Prochak, Stephen Hardy, Judy Rogers, Lesley Smith, Tamara Strapp, Karen Ripley, Ruth Hardy, Martin Bates, Nick Greenfield, Alexander Church, Sheila Brazier
Also three members of the public: Carolyn Knott, Dicky Clymo, Brian Brazier

1.  Apologies:  Jeremy Knott, Peter Davies, Sean O'Hara.
2.  Declarations of interest:  Judy, Lesley, Stephen and Sue in respect of Grove Farm.
3.  Minutes of previous meeting Monday September 25, 2017: As these were not available for the meeting, approval was deferred until the next meeting.

4.  Matters arising:  see above.
5.  Review of public hearing on Thursday September 28:  Two major issues had dominated: the SEA and the problem of the emergency access to the Mill site.  It was  a gruelling day, which lasted from 9.30 until 6.15, and the group wished to record how well Stephen had stood up to the questions and cross-examination on behalf of the Parish Council and the Steering Group.
There was discussion of the conduct of the proceedings by the Examiner, Mr. John Slater, with some feeling that the sites had not all been treated equally.  However Stephen pointed out that his original Guidance Notes/Agenda had gone through a process of refinement, so we knew the scope of the questions and it was inevitable that questions about the chosen and not chosen sites would dominate.  
It was felt that the point had not been made strongly enough by the Environment Agency that the Rother flooding in Robertsbridge comes up very quickly, and is gone within 24 hours.  It was very evident that the Examiner was not aware of this. Dicky Clymo reminded us that the EA has specific factual information about how quickly the floods arise and subside.
Stephen and Karen had attended the site visits requested by the Examiner.   On the evening of the public hearing they had visited the part of Grove Farm which included the barn and the six houses.  He did look into the rest of the site generally, but it was not a detailed investigation and the light was fading fast.  The impression was that Mr. Slater could not really see what was wrong with the site, although he was critical of the fact that the gardens of the houses are only 5 metres deep.  David Marlow had confirmed that the new draft of the DaSA has a policy which would require gardens to be 10 metres deep.  The Grove Farm representative made a veiled threat towards the end of the day that they may consider taking their planning application to appeal for non-determination by Rother as they have not dealt with it within the appropriate timescale.
It is an accepted complication that one of our favoured sites, i.e. the Mill, has a full planning application in, as this tended to blur the lines between the Neighbourhood Plan and planning 
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applications.  We can legitimately say that we would like development to go ahead there and although we recognise there may be problems, we feel the developer will be able to find ways of overcoming them.  We have however failed to deal effectively with the flooding question, and Rother also considers that the developers have not dealt adequately with it in their planning application.
On the following day, Friday September 29, the site visits continued with a very brief look at Heathfield Gardens.  Mr Slater wanted to  see Bishops Lane site  primarily for its designation in  the NP as a Green Space, but acknowledging  that it also was  a rejected  development site   A representative of Devine Homes confirmed that they owned the field that is nearest to Willow Bank, and have an option on the other field.   Mr. Slater gave the impression that he did not feel the site should  be designated as it was not in itself special and the only rights the public have is to walk the footpath along the  length of it.    However Stephen insisted he also went to see it from Station Road to see the effect of the green space as part of the village landscape, and felt that he finally got the point of it as an integral part of the village.  The feeling was that he would not allow it as our arguments do not satisfy the criteria for green spaces, although he did seem to take on board the village feelings about using the site for development.
At the Mill site a different architect accompanied them rather than the one at the hearing.  They had access to the whole site so were able to go round the back of the Mill building, which is in far worse condition than can be seen from the footpath.   They were able to see where the suggested emergency exit would be taking  in the dilapidated listed Oast House and the various platforms of concrete and rubble where the buildings used to be.  They then drove to the house called Melrose off the A21 at Silver Hill and walked down the path to see where it joins the site.  It is feasible, but particularly in the woods it would need quite a bit of widening.
Stephen felt overwhelmingly that the visit it had demonstrated both the poor condition the site is in and the individual merits of the Mill and Oast House.  Both the Mill and the barn at Grove Farm are desperately in need of repair.  Sue said she has reported the state of the barn to Rother three times over the years, but no enforcement action has been taken.
Nick questioned whether this was all negated by Mr. Slater's concern about flooding.  Stephen felt they had made a better argument for all the other development advantages which had persuaded us to go for this site in spite of the flooding issues. 
One of the Examiner's questions was about the wisdom of having employment on the site.  He was taking the contrary view to Rother and saying we/the developers would not be able to attract employment; it would be possible to substitute affordable housing for the Wealden hall house.  Stephen felt these questions were inappropriate because again the Neighbourhood Plan was being held accountable for a planning application.  We had said we were happy for the Mill site to have employment.   We felt all the other benefits balanced out not having affordable housing.  The developers have done a viability study which says they cannot afford it, and Rother's own study confirms this. 
The issue is that the developers have got to overcome the problem of the emergency access.   Stephen showed a map with their current proposals.   Karen had found their previous application in 2007 where they had produced a flood risk assessment, which was what was required at that time.  They had proposed an access route along their north-east boundary (by the bungalow in 
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Northbridge Street called Bookends).  It is low level but not at the lowest point, and could be raised.  It would have the advantage of being short and, crucially, on land owned by the Mill.  It was not known why the owners have not included it in their current application.
Karen felt that it is worth remembering that the hearing is only part of the process.  The Examiner asked 8 very specific questions, so it does not mean that anything else that did not come up has been ignored. 

6.  Review of Examiner's note:  Mr. Slater asked us to revisit the SEA (Strategic Environmental Assessment).  There was general agreement that this should be done as there were  inconsistencies in the way our site assessments were made, which resulted in subsequent challenges from developers and at the public hearing.  The SEA document is basically a form to be filled in on the basis of nine sets of criteria.  Our original assessment of the sites  was more detailed to a template created by Donna and covered other issues, but the SEA does need   revisiting.  We should take as much time as is needed as it is crucial to get it right.
7.  Actions since public hearing:  Stephen has spoken to Donna Moles and to David Marlow, and has requested a meeting with them on Thursday if possible in order to get any offers of help, support and advice.  There will be a further Steering Group meeting next Tuesday, which Donna is able to attend.  Stephen has also invited Max Meyer but has no reply as yet. 
On Friday afternoon Stephen and Sue had a meeting with a representative of Ovesco, who are pioneers of alternative energy based in Lewes.  They know all about available grants, etc. and think the Mill could produce power for the site.  A “community interest” company could produce power and sell it to whomsoever at a reduced rate to standard tariffs but still making a profit.  They have successfully done something very similar at Barcombe near Lewes.   This would be a Parish Council project, and is  based on the assumption that something would be developed on the Mill site although technically it could function independently.  The developers see it as another positive factor.  
8.  Decision to be made – to accept Examiner's request or not:  It was unanimously agreed that we should undertake more work to improve the site assessments and the SEA.  Karen had spoken to the Programme Officer at Rother that afternoon to clarify what the Examiner wants.  As regards the consultation, it is his consultation, not ours nor Rother's.  He suggests a 28-day period: there do not need to be reply forms, just a notice that says we are re-consulting on the SEA .  There should be publicity on both websites and around the village.  At the end of the 28 days the Programme Officer will send all comments to the Examiner.  He just needs to know we have in fact done that consultation and that he has the results of it.
Rother are suggesting that if we can get the revision work done by the end of October so that the consultation can start on November 1, they can get the results to him by the end of November.  It was agreed that Karen will confirm to Rother that we will go ahead.  
The SEA is on the website.  In order to save time it was suggested that we should all have a look at it and be prepared with any amendments we think should be made.  Obviously we need to concentrate on the Mill and Grove Farm, but the Vicarage land, Heathfield Gardens and Bishops Lane need to be looked at as well.  The Examiner's concerns were in the agenda he set for the public hearing.  The other points at issue were the designation of the Bishops Lane site as a green space, and the feasibility of the Vicarage scheme.
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9.  AOB:  None.

10.  Date of next meeting:  Next Tuesday, October 17, at 7.30 in the Youth Centre.  PLEASE NOTE  it is very likely that there will be a further meeting on the following Tuesday, the 24th.

The meeting closed at 9 p.m.  
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